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Attending:

CERL Officers: Dr A. Matheson (Chairman), Dr D. Shaw (Secretary), Professor Dr E. Mittler (interim Treasurer), Drs M. Lefferts (Executive Manager) and Mr A. Curwen (Consultant).

1.  Welcome 

The Chairman opened the meeting by thanking Dr V. Zaitsev and his colleagues at the National Library of Russia for their outstanding hospitality during CERL’s meetings in St Petersburg, and noted, especially, the organization of an excellent seminar the previous day in the Conference Hall in the Library’s new building.

2.  Apologies for absence:

Directors: Dr T. Lidman (formerly of the Kungliga Bibliotek, Stockholm), M. F. Dupuigrenet-Desoursilles (ENSSIB, Lyon).

Members: Mr I. Boserup (Kongelige Biblioteket, Copenhagen), Dr F. Campos (Biblioteca Nacional, Lisbon), Mme M. Hulvey (Bibliothèque municipale, Lyon).

3.  Minutes of last meeting (FM/2003/1)

The minutes were approved.

4.  Matters arising

FM/2003/1, item on 9 on page

The Chairman confirmed that the Development Plan had been revised in the light of the discussion at the Annual General Meeting in The Hague, and that the Executive Committee had endorsed the document at its June meeting. The final version had been mounted on the CERL website, and will be kept up-to-date. The Executive Committee will review progress on the plan annually at its June meeting.  

5.  Treasurer’s Report (FM/2003/2a-c)

The Chairman explained that Dr T. Lidman had recently taken up an appointment as Director of the National Archives in Sweden, and, consequently, he had had to relinquish his position as a Director of CERL.  Professor Dr E. Mittler had graciously agreed to return as Treasurer in order to present the annual accounts for 2002/2003.

The Treasurer reported that CERL’s finances were essentially in good order.  There were two major items which were different from the previous year’s accounts: firstly, the pound/Euro exchange rate had improved in CERL’s favour; and secondly, the employment situation in the Secretariat had changed, as a result of the UK Government’s introduction of a higher rate of National Insurance contributions for employers.  Income was stable because all the Consortium’s Full Members had paid their membership fees very promptly.  The accommodation costs at Bowling Green Lane had been reduced, and, through the generosity of the Royal Library in The Hague, the Consortium had not yet had to meet the full costs of the Executive Manager’s office there.

One of CERL’s main areas of expenditure is normally on technical consultancy costs.  Here there had been a slight underspend, though more had been spent on file conversion because more files were being worked on.  There had not been an opportunity to use the budget assigned to new database development because of the need to wait for RLG’s server transfer.  The final balance showed that CERL had finished the financial year with a surplus of €44,000, instead of a projected deficit of €46,000.

The Chairman thanked Professor Dr Mittler for his report.  In the absence of questions from the members, the Treasurer’s Report was approved unanimously.

The Chairman also expressed the members’ appreciation to Dr Lidman for his work as Treasurer, and wished him well in his new appointment.

6.  Membership Fee 2003-2006 (FM/2003/3a-c)

The Chairman explained the background to the financial situation for the next three-year funding period.  The Executive Manager had prepared a series of financial models, which set out the criteria for determining the membership fee for the next funding period, depending on whether the Manuscripts Project was approved and funded from internal resources. The meeting was asked to defer a decision on the membership fee until decisions had been taken on the Manuscripts Report later in the meeting. This was agreed. The Chairman invited the Executive Manager to present the models.

The Executive Manager explained that the models showed financial projections for the next four years (one year into the following funding period), based on a range of pound/Euro exchange rates, and a range of membership fee rates from €7,000 to €8,000 per annum.  The models showed the basic income and expenditure, along with non-budgeted additional expenditure for the database contract process, the Manuscripts Project and its associated project management costs.  The final highlighted figure for each model showed CERL’s likely available resources, taking account of accumulated yearly deficits and the unalienable  €80,000 contingency reserve.  The models showed that to reduce the membership fee to €7,000 would result, at currently predicted exchange rates, in a deficit at the end of four years.

The decision about which financial model to adopt for the next funding period was held over until after discussion of the Manuscripts Report and the Budget later in the meeting.

7.  Widening access to CERL membership (FM/2003/4)

The Chairman introduced her paper by explaining that CERL wished to hear views from its members about ways of providing greater access to the HPB database and to CERL membership.  Both in parts of Europe, and in Central and South and America, there are libraries with extensive holdings of pre-1830 European printed books, but the libraries have no financial resources to afford the CERL membership fee.  She noted that Dr Campos (BN, Lisbon), who has extensive knowledge of the position of Central and South American libraries, favours a CERL initiative in this continent (via her links in ABINIA); and that Professor Henry Snyder (ESTC, Riverside California) had also been in touch as a result of his Latin American Imprints Project. As a result of the latter initiative, CERL has recently offered trial periods to the National Libraries of Mexico and Colombia.  Mme. E. Netchine (BnF, Paris) had also pointed out that libraries in North Africa have important European historical collections.

The Chairman noted that the question of differential membership has always been a difficult one for member libraries.  She proposed that if members were minded to consider the matter in further detail, a working group could be set up to prepare a report with recommendations for consideration by the membership.  The Secretary supported this initiative, particularly as a way of acquiring further files for the HPB.  Dr Spinazzola said that Italian libraries supported the idea of providing resources to help special cases, and noted that there were many relevant small libraries in Europe.  Dr Jensen also supported the idea of broadening access, and asked if there were external sources that could help; a clear set of categories would be needed for the implementation of the policy.  Dr Bos asked if help could be offered for file preparation in appropriate cases.  Dr Ekholm noted that TEL was faced with similar problems now that it was setting itself up as a membership organisation.  Dr Vízkelety-Ecsedy said that extending Central and East European membership was also important: the situation there was improving but assistance was still needed.  Professor Dr Mittler believed that Latin America represented a new opportunity for CERL; the overall cost would be slight but would give a new scope that had not been considered before.  Mrs Jonsson thought that the focus should be on libraries rather than countries; in general, CERL’s policy should be to try to extend CERL’s geographical scope.  Dr Jensen commented that it would not be appropriate to extend such assistance to wealthy countries even to libraries with poor funding.

The Chairman summed up by saying that since the proposal was generally welcomed, and since no-one had expressed reservations, the sensible course of action would be to take the matter forward via a working group.  The meeting agreed to accept the principles of the paper and to set up a working group to bring forward specific proposals for consideration by the members at the 2004 Annual General Meeting.

8.  RLG contract: Extension 2004-2006, and post-2006 contract arrangements

Non-members of CERL were asked to be absent for discussion of this Agenda item.
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9.  Manuscripts Working Group (FM/2003/5)

As Dr Hellinga had not been able to attend the AGM through illness, the Chairman had asked Drs Lefferts to present the final report of the Manuscripts Working Group.

Drs Lefferts expressed thanks to Dr Hellinga on behalf of CERL for her work in directing the project.  The idea of exploring the inclusion of manuscripts had first been raised by C. Dutschke of the Digital Scriptorium at the Annual General Meeting in Padua.  At the AGM in The Hague the members had allocated a budget of €10,000 to take the project forward by commissioning a technical report, which had been submitted in March 2003, and was presented by L. Hellinga, M. Lefferts and D. Shaw at a conference of the LIBER Manuscripts Expert Group in The Hague.  On the strength of the support received at this meeting, the Directors had approved a further €10,000 to continue work on the proposal.  Ms M. Ghosh from the University of London Library had joined the Working Group, having experience from her work on the ULL Manuscript Studies Portal.  A specification for cross-file searching of manuscript catalogues had been drawn up by Drs Lefferts, and five potential service providers had been asked to prepare proposals.  These proposals were sent out for technical assessment by three consultants: Professor A. Prescott (University of Sheffield, formerly the British Library); the Systems and Electronic Resources Service (University of Oxford); and Mr Kim Wilson (implementer of the CLCi software for CERL and co-author of the first version of the Working Group’s first report).  All three independently came to the same conclusion, and recommended that the proposals from Crossnet and MuseGlobal would most effectively fulfil CERL’s requirements.

Dr Hellinga’s final report had been discussed by the ATG and the Executive Committee at their recent meetings in St Petersburg.  The Executive Committee had made the following comments:

(1) The choice of technology for the Manuscripts search facility should be consistent with CERL’s future technological requirements;

(2) CERL should keep in touch with the work of the TEL project at the KB in The Hague, with whom Drs Lefferts had recently made contact;

(3) Investigations should take account of developments needed for the HPB; the work that has already been done on the MSS Project is relevant in this wider context,

(4) Consideration must be given to questions of project management; staffing will need to be increased,

(5) A decision must be taken on the funding of the project.

The Executive Committee had recommended that the Crossnet and MuseGlobal proposals should be further investigated with a view to building a pilot project, incorporating three manuscript catalogues, a printed books catalogue (HPB) and the CERL Thesaurus.  The pilot should be used as a means of eliciting views from potential printed book and manuscript users.

The Chairman asked for comments from members.  Dr Spinazzola stressed that a working pilot was required so that the views of appropriate specialists could be sought.  Mrs Jonsson thought that the pilot would need to evaluate carefully the common ground between the various MSS projects, particularly common access points.  Professor Dr Mittler stated his support for the project as a development from the primary needs of printed book users.  Dr Bos concluded that the report and the evaluation have been very clearly presented, and led to the conclusion that the project should be continued.

The proposal, as outlined, was accepted unanimously.

The Chairman explained that, in the light of the agreement to proceed to a pilot, a decision on the means of funding the full development could appropriately be delayed until the 2004 AGM; at the moment, it was only necessary to decide a budget for the pilot project.  She asked for the views of members on seeking external funding: the general view of the Executive Committee was that seeking the level of investment needed from external funding was likely to be time-consuming and probably unsuccessful, and that CERL should fund the pilot from internal resources.

It was agreed that the pilot project should be funded for internal resources and that the situation should be reviewed at the 2004 AGM.

It was agreed that appropriate extra administrative assistance should be provided for Drs Lefferts to enable her to spend more time on the core project.

It was agreed that the next phase of the project should be allocated a budget of €30,000 maximum.

The meeting agreed to record its thanks to Dr Hellinga for her work in seeing the project through to a successful report.

10.  Services Working Group (FM/2003/6)

The Chairman explained that a Services Working Group had been set up in January 2003 to explore issues raised by members during discussions of the Development Plan at the 2002 Annual General Meeting.  The Group, under the chairmanship of Dr C. Fabian, had worked very intensively to produce its report for the Annual General Meeting. Thanks were also due to Dr Willer who had generously made available time at ATG meetings for the Working Group’s discussions.

Dr Fabian reported that the Group’s discussions had shown how user-oriented CERL was becoming, especially within the European focus.  The final Report attempted to prioritise the proposals, which had been put forward.  There was a longer-term objective of the development of a CERL Portal, which would play a rôle in other aspects of CERL’s technological development, as well as provide a mechanism for controlling access to user services; there were also shorter-term issues and a step-by-step approach would be needed to implement them.

She recommended that the CERL website should be developed to accommodate appropriate issues raised in the Report.  The draft questionnaire incorporated in the Group’s report would need to be revised and then sent to members to seek information, which could be publicised via the web pages.  The question of cross-file searches had also been highlighted by the Manuscripts Working Group Report: the issue should be taken up again after the pilot project, especially if RLG had been able to implement cross-file searching of the HPB, ESTC and BIB files.  She concluded by thanking the members of the Services Working Group, and Dr Mirna Willer, Chairman of the ATG.

The Report was accepted.  It was agreed unanimously that the questionnaire would be a first priority: it should be refined, tested and then issued to the members.  It was also agreed unanimously that the question of cross-file searching should be pursued with RLG as a high priority.

The Chairman underlined that the success of these proposals depended ultimately on the contributions of member libraries, and she and Dr Fabian encouraged members to submit the information required so that it could be shared with other members, and assist in building up common services. On behalf of the members, she thanked Dr Fabian and the members of the Working Group for their work in preparing the report.

11.  Budget proposals for 2003/04 (FM/2003/7a-b)

The Chairman announced that the question of the membership fee would be held over until the Budget had been explained.

The Executive Manager presented the budget, explaining that it was based on an expectation of an exchange rate of £1.00 = €1.44 and 32 Full Members.  She explained that the income from membership, RLG revenues and sales of CERL publications was expected to total €335K-340K.  For the expenditure side, there was no change to salaries apart from increases in taxation and national insurance; the costs of accounts, audit and accommodation were not expected to change; provision had been made for an upgrade of computer equipment, but no change was expected in the general operating costs or consultancy costs.  The Budget allowed for work on five file loads, three to be processed by DCG, others by RLG.  The general costs for HPB provision were unchanged, as the new administrative fee would not take effect until the next financial year; it might be necessary to make provision for purchase of an additional search block for RLG access.  She concluded by saying that the end-of-year balance will depend in large part on the exchange rate remaining low.

Dr Bos asked about the costs of database development, as none had been implemented in 2002/03 because of the RLG server migration.  Drs Lefferts said that the same might apply to the present financial year; Ms Wilkes confirmed that it was unlikely that RLG would be able to carry out any significant new work until the server migration was complete at the end of the current financial year.

The Chairman said that the Executive Committee had proposed that the membership fee should be retained at €8,000 for the next funding period in order to maintain development on the MSS Project, the HPB database and the CERL Thesaurus.  Raising membership continued to be a high objective, and if some more Full Members joined, it remained open to CERL to reduce the membership fee by €1,000 within the current three-year funding period.  She noted that the Executive Committee did not consider that a smaller reduction (namely, €8,000 to €7,500) was sensible.

The Chairman moved the adoption of the budget with the retention of the membership fee for Full Members at €8,000 for the next three-year funding period, on the understanding, as outlined above, that the fee should be reduced when possible.  The resolution was approved nem.con., with one abstention.

12.  Secretary’s Report (FM/2003/8)

Dr Shaw presented his report. He noted that three  proposals for CERL membership had been received (one of which is unconfirmed). He urged all members to encourage fellow institutions in their countries to become CERL members, since this would enable CERL to lower its membership fee. It is also hoped that new CERL members will be in a position to contribute their records to the HPB database.

With regard to the French Group members, who had indicated that they are unable to continue CERL membership, he noted that CERL, together with ENSSIB, intends to organise a conference in France in May 2004. The Mazarine in Paris had requested continued access to the HPB and ESTC files to support their retrospective cataloguing. As a special arrangement, the Directors have approved Special Membership status (access to the HPB and ESTC only for cataloguing purposes and no public consultation, at a subscription fee of €1,000) for one year only for all former French Group members.

As in previous years, CERL will take part in a programme of workshops and seminars in 2004:

- January 2004

Oxford, University

- April 2004

Greifswald, Biblioteca Baltica conference

- May 2004

France

- July 2004

Lyon, SHARP conference

- September 2004
St Petersburg, 6th annual conference

13.  Executive Manager’s Report (FM/2003/9)

Drs Lefferts presented a table showing the historical records of file loads for the HPB.  In the past year there had been three new files; from VD16, NL Hungary (CERL’s first file in XML), and a large file from Yale (275K records); there had also been two updates and several more were expected.  Future files (some of which would be loaded in the coming year) include: KB Copenhagen, NLW Aberystwyth, NL Lithuania, STC Vlaanderen (which CERL will archive, as the project is no longer active), UL Helsinki (Fennica material), Polish German holdings; updates will include ICCU, NL Croatia, NLR Cadet Corps, NLS (reload), SUB Göttingen, UL Warsaw.  The VD17 file should be removed from the list as it is unlikely to be available yet. The section of the VD16 file which appeared in print previously may also become available for inclusion in the HPB.

In the absence of Dr Schwartz, the Executive Manager reported on the CERL Thesaurus.  She thanked the BSB for their help with editing the CT placename records, in terms of staffing and accommodation, and reported that files had been added from STCN, Zagreb and BnF; the Personennamendatei data will be added shortly; the Getty placenames will be linked rather than loaded.  Data from EDIT16 had been offered.  A notepad facility for the Thesaurus was under development; Assisted Searching on the HPB was working well, and impresses audiences at presentations at workshops.  The Falcon and WinADH software, which DCG has developed, have proved to be very useful.

Good contacts had been maintained at RLG with Pam Wilkes, Joe Altimus and their colleagues.  During the year the number of searches on the HPB database had increased noticeably: this is very satisfactory for CERL: members are now offering HPB access to scholars in their reading rooms.  Access to the other database files on offer has been stable or increasing.  In each case there is widespread general usage as well as a core of heavy users.  Cluster libraries are also increasing their use.  There is also satisfactory usage by RLG members.

The Chairman thanked Drs Lefferts for her encouraging report on the year’s achievements, and invited presentations on three of the 2002/03 file loads from Dr Claudia Fabian (Bayerische Staatsbibliothek, Munich); Dr János Káldos (National Széchényi Library, Budapest); and Mr John Symons (Wellcome Library, London).  The presentations were warmly applauded by the members present, and the Chairman expressed thanks on behalf of the Consortium to the three speakers.

14.  Report for Advisory Task Group (FM/2003/10)

Dr Willer said that her verbal report would be short, as many matters had been discussed under other headings on the agenda.  Work on the Thesaurus had gone well during the year: incorporation of the CLC placenames was complete; it was intended to attempt to provide a back link between the HPB database and the Thesaurus for placenames.  The file from STCN will be the first to be processed for personal names.  Imprint names will be treated as personal names where possible; the equivalent corporate body names will be left until later.

Dr Willer recommended the adoption of Mr Curwen’s proposals concerning procedures for submitting records to the HPB database, which have been created by downloading an HPB record and modifying the local data before resubmitting the new record.  She concluded by expressing her thanks to Dr Schwartz and the DCG.  

The Chairman thanked Dr Willer for her report, and stressed the importance of the work that the Advisory Task Group (ATG) undertakes on behalf of the membership. She noted that Dr Willer would be taking account of CERL’s proposed new developments in future representation on the ATG. 

15.  Report from RLG (FM/2003/11)

The Chairman introduced Ms Pam Wilkes, who had replaced Curtis Lavery as CERL’s day-to-day contact at RLG.  Ms Wilkes outlined RLG’s recent move of its headquarters; and explained that an opportunity was being taken to re-examine RLG’s membership and finance structures. She then gave details of the database migration from mainframe servers at Stanford to a Unix server environment: this was a large project with the RLG Union catalogue as its centrepiece; it involves a complete re-write of every aspect of RLG’s software environment.

The HPB migration was due to be completed by 31 August 2004 at the latest, and might well be accomplished by May or June 2003.  CERL would be given the opportunity to look at a test file.  CERL’s issues were being fielded by Joe Altimus and Joan Aliprand; the resultant database will be identical to the present HPB file with the addition of an extra field for fingerprints and a more simple holdings system.  The system for exporting records is well documented online; there will be no loss of data compared with the current CERL output.  Unicode will be implemented and CERL’s special requirements are being investigated.

Following the initial migration, extra options were planned for exporting Unicode and XML records.  There will be an editing capability, which will be Windows-based with a specific HPB template; this may be in place by early in the 2004/05 financial year.  The Eureka interface will need to be rewritten to give full Unicode support.  Cross-file searching is a general requirement for RLG customers and so is a very high priority of future enhancement.

Drs Lefferts asked about the file load timetable; Ms Wilkes replied that it was business as usual until early 2004.  In reply to a question about authority files, Ms Wilkes said that this raised implications for the new system as it was a relational database; this was also the case for duplicate records and clustering.  Dr Spinazzola asked if the HPB database would be unavailable at any time; Ms Wilkes replied that a period of parallel running would guarantee full availability.  In reply to a question from Dr Willer about Unicode for output, Ms Wilkes said that there would be a list of choices for output and no loss of options.

The Chairman thanked Ms Wilkes and all her colleagues for their work on the system conversion, and asked for the members’ appreciation to be conveyed to Mr Altimus and Ms Aliprand.

16.  Elections to Board of Directors

The Chairman asked the Secretary to conduct the elections for the Board of Directors and the Executive Committee.  Dr Shaw explained that the first task was to elect a new Chairman as Dr Matheson’s term of office had come to an end; the Directors and the Executive Committee had nominated Dr Matheson for a second term.  The meeting approved Dr Matheson’s election by acclaim.

Dr Shaw said that there were an unusual number of vacancies this year because of directors retiring or leaving their post.  He had received four nominations for new directors, which he proposed in turn:

- a) It was resolved nem. con. that Dr Jan Bos (Koninklijke Bibliotheek, The Hague), nominated by Dr Claudia Fabian (Bayerische Staatsbibliothek, Munich), be appointed a Director.

- b) It was resolved nem. con. that Dr Fernanda Campos (Biblioteca Nacional, Lisbon), nominated by Dr Araceli Sánchez-Piñol (Biblioteca Nacional de España, Madrid) be appointed a Director.

- c) It was resolved nem. con. that Mme Renée Herbouze (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris), nominated by Mr Ivan Boserup (Det Kongelige Bibliotek, Copenhagen), be appointed a Director.

- d) It was resolved nem. con. that Dr Osvaldo Avallone (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome), nominated by Dr Marino Zorzi (Biblioteca Marciana, Venice), be appointed a Director.

The Company Secretary explained that he had not received a fifth nomination, and that article 15 of the Articles of Association stated that a retiring Director could continue to serve a further term of office in these circumstances.  Professor Dr Elmar Mittler (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen) had indicated his willingness to serve a further term.

- e) It was resolved that the retiring Director, Professor Dr Elmar Mittler (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen) should be appointed a Director for a further three-year term.

The Company Secretary explained that the Board of Directors would normally discuss the nomination of one of its members as Treasurer.  As there would not be a meeting of the Directors until April, the Chairman had taken soundings and had invited Dr Jan Bos to become Treasurer on his election as Director.  He asked the meeting to approve this.

- f) It was resolved that Dr Jan Bos (Koninklijke Bibliotheek, The Hague) be appointed as Treasurer of CERL.

17.  Elections to Executive Committee

The Company Secretary told the meeting that he had received three nominations for the three vacant places:

- g) It was resolved nem. con. that Dr Gerd-J. Bötte (Staatsbibliothek, Berlin), nominated by Professor Dr Elmar Mittler (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen), and by Dr Claudia Fabian (Bayerische Staatsbibliothek, Munich), be appointed to the Executive Committee.

- h) It was resolved nem. con. that Mme Eve Netchine (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris), nominated by Dr Kristian Jensen (British Library, London), be appointed to the Executive Committee.

- i) It was resolved nem. con. that Dr Claudia Leoncini (ICCU, Rome), nominated by Dr Margherita Spinazzola (Soprintendenza, Bologna), be appointed to the Executive Committee.

18. Any Other Business

i) Dr Ekholm announced the Bibliotheca Baltica conference on 21-24 April 2004 in Greifswald on rare books and manuscripts in the Baltic area, and to celebrate the anniversary of the Greifswald University Library.  The Executive Manager would participate on behalf of CERL.

ii) Dr Matheson gave information about the LIBER Security Network for reporting thefts, which is hosted by the Kongelige Bibliotek, Copenhagen.  She recommended it to CERL members, all of whom had important historical collections, and said that further information is being put on the CERL website to publicise the Network, and also about a forthcoming conference on library security at the Bibliothèque nationale de France in Paris in May 2004.

19.  Date and place of next meeting

It was confirmed that the next Annual General Meeting would be held on 13 November 2004 at the National Library of Scotland in Edinburgh.  There would be a one-day seminar on 12 November organised by CERL and the NLS on the theme of Provenance Research.  As it would also be the tenth anniversary of CERL’s formal creation as an organization, the Chairman suggested that some of the founding members should be invited to take part, and the members unanimously agreed.

Dr Zaitsev had had to leave in order to attend a meeting at the Hermitage. Before he left, the Chairman and the members thanked him most warmly for a highly memorable meeting in the National Library of Russia, and for the generosity of the welcome received and the excellence of the organization. Warm thanks were also expressed to Dr Verbina and her colleagues, and to Dr Kulish, for the efficiency of all the arrangements.

The Chairman closed the meeting by thanking the Secretariat, including Kim Hart, for their work throughout the year, the ATG and the Executive Committee for their commitment, and the members for their support of the Consortium’s work.

Dr David Shaw

Secretary

25 November 2003
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